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SUTTON AND MEPAL INTERNAL DRAINAGE BOARD  

 

At a Meeting of the Sutton and Mepal Internal Drainage Board 

held at the Cricket Club, Chatteris on Thursday the 10th January 2019 

 

PRESENT 

 

   M R R Latta Esq (Chairman)  R J Lee Esq 

   C P K Lee Esq (Vice Chairman) T Scott Esq 

   A Allan Esq    R H Smith Esq 

   R J Angood Esq   J O Sole Esq 

   J Deamer Esq    P E Sole Esq    

   M Jackson Esq   E F Veal Esq 

     

                            

 Miss Samantha Ablett (representing the Clerk to the Board) and Mr Richard Lloyd 

(Mechanical and Electrical Engineer) were in attendance.      

 

 The Chairman enquired whether ALL Board members were happy for the meeting to be 

recorded.   All members were in agreement. 

 

 

  Apologies for absence 

 

 Apologies for absence were received from P W Allpress Esq, S J Criswell Esq, T B Edgley 

Esq, and W Veal Esq. 

 

 

  B.2078 Inspection of the District 

 

 Prior to the meeting those Members present, together with Mr D J Stimson (District Officer), 

undertook an inspection of the District which embraced (inter alia):- 

 

i) Mepal Pumping Station 

 

a) Tractor 

 

  The Chairman drew attention to the Boardôs tractor and advised that it appeared the 

tractor was too light to enable it to work efficiently and safely when the new heavier 

flail mower was attached to it.   He also warned that the combined weight of the tractor 

and flail mower was very close to the weight limit allowed on the road. 

 

  Taking this into account, together with the age of the tractor and the further repairs that 

could be needed having carried out 6,000 hours of work, the Chairman asked that 

Members consider the purchase of a new tractor. 

 

  This matter was to be discussed further at the meeting following this inspection. 

 

 b) Spare Pumps 

 

  Mr Lloyd advised the Board that the winding insulation resistance of pump 3 had 

dropped dramatically and at some point the windings would fail rendering the pump 

inoperable.   He confirmed that in its current state the pump would not pass the 5 year 
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electrical inspection due in November this year.   Mr Lloyd recommended that the 

Board considers replacing the pump in the summer rather than using the spare pump, as 

a new pump would be running whilst under a one year warranty and would also pass the 

5 year electrical inspection.   He advised that if a new pump was the preferred option an 

order would need to be placed 20 weeks in advance. 

   

  Mr Lloyd gave a report on the remaining two pumps.  

 

c) Automatic Weedscreen Cleaner 

 

 Mr Lloyd reported that there had been a problem with the automatic weedscreen cleaner 

as there had been a malfunction with the emergency stop due to a broken cable and 

problems with a tech reel spring.   After repairing the cable and the spring the cleaner 

was now in good working order. 

 

d) Cooling Pipes 

 

 The District Officer reported that he had replaced the cooling pipes which ran down the 

inside of the wall and underground to the engine within the pumping station, as these 

had corroded.  

 

e) Excavator 

 

 The District Officer advised of problems encountered with a water leak from the header 

tank of the excavator.    After having checked the thermostat, the problem may have 

been caused by the radiator, which would be removed and flushed to see if this rectified 

the problem. 

 

f) Pumping Station Bungalow 

 

The District Officer reported that there had been a problem with the heating system in 

the bungalow and a leak had been detected in the pipes embedded in the concrete floor.  

He advised that the leak had been repaired, the heating pipework reconfigured above 

ground level, and the repairs to the flooring had just been completed.    Miss Ablett 

confirmed that all costs would be covered by the insurers, excluding excess and VAT. 

 

g) Pumping Station Roof 

 

The District Officer reported a leak in the pumping station roof and advised that water 

was landing near to the heater and electrics.   He asked that he be authorised to arrange 

for this to be repaired.   Members agreed that this should be undertaken as a matter of 

urgency.   

 

ii)  Cranbrook Drain 

 

 a)  Members inspected the work that had been carried out to infill 200 metres of the District 

  Drain running alongside the Cranbrook Drain at the upstream end of the Board's system. 

  The Chairman confirmed that a new section of private watercourse had been  diverted 

  round the back of his yard to take the water. 

 

 b)  Members discussed the possibility of moving the Board's drain further from the Cran-

  brook Drain to alleviate the effects of any seepage from the Cranbrook Drain. 
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 The Chairman advised this would involve the Board digging a dyke parallel to the Cran-

brook Drain, which would be further away from the existing dyke, and the existing dyke 

being lined and filled using matter extracted from the newly dug dyke.   The Chairman 

also advised that in order for this work to be carried out the Board would need to use a 

strip of land occupied by local farmers, Mr D Newman and himself.  

   

  This matter was to be discussed further at the meeting following this inspection. 

 

iii)  Meadlands Drove Culvert 

 

 Members inspected the work carried out by the District Officer since last year's 

inspection.    The culvert had been replaced at a lower level, the dam upstream of the 

culvert had been removed, a new dam installed downstream of the culvert, and a new 

pipe had been installed as the old pipe had corroded. 

 

iv) Old Slacker at Sutton Gault 

 

 Due to a report of subsidence of the road, Members inspected the old slacker and culvert 

in the Sutton Gault area that had  previously been capped off as it had not been used for 

over 30 years.   As the culvert was a significant distance from the subsidence, it was felt 

that this was not a contributory factor. 

 

 Members agreed to monitor the situation going forward. 

 

 

  B.2079 Declarations of Interest 

 

 Miss Ablett reminded Members of the importance of declaring an interest in any matter 

included in todayôs agenda that involved or was likely to affect any individual on the Board. 

 

 The Chairman declared an interest in agenda items 14 and 15. 

 

 Mr Deamer declared an interest in agenda items 15 and 18. 

 

 The Chairman declared an interest (as a Member of the Middle Level Board) in any matters 

relating to the Middle Level Commissioners.  

 

 

  B.2080 Confirmation of Minutes 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the Minutes of the Meeting of the Board held on the 30th May 2018 are recorded 

correctly and that they be confirmed and signed. 

 

 

  B.2081 Land Drainage Act 1991 

  Huntingdonshire District Council 

 

 Miss Ablett reported that Huntingdonshire District Council had re-appointed Councillor S J 

Criswell to be a Member of the Board under the provisions of the Land Drainage Act 1991. 

 

 



F:\Admin\BrendaM\Word\sutton+mepal\mins\10\1\19 
 

 

  B.2082 Board Membership 

 

 Further to minute B.2045, Miss Ablett reported that Mr Trevor Edgley had accepted the 

invitation to join the Board but unfortunately could not attend today's meeting. 

 

Mr R Lee enquired whether Mr Thomas Pearson could be considered, if there were any 

further vacancies on the Board. 

 

 Miss Ablett advised that she was not aware of any vacancies but would make enquiries. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the Clerk ascertain the position regarding Board membership and, should there be a  

vacancy, Mr Thomas Pearson be invited to become a member of the Board.  

 

 

  B.2083 Water levels in the Counter Drain system 

 

 a) Further to minute B.2046(a), the Chairman referred to the works that had been carried 

 out, viewed earlier on the inspection, and advised that the EA had agreed to lower the 

 levels again this year.  

 

  The Chairman reported that he had received an email from the EA advising that, in view 

 of the criteria regarding the number of people and properties being protected not being 

 met,  they were unable to justify spending large amounts of money on a capital project to 

 repair the Cranbrook Drain  

  

  The Chairman reminded the Board that, previously, they had considered piling, 

 plugging the banks and moving the drain and advised that the cheapest option appeared to be 

 moving the drain.  This would require the Board digging a dyke parallel to the 

 Cranbrook Drain, which would be further away from the existing dyke, and the existing 

 dyke being lined and filled using matter extracted from the newly dug dyke.   The Chairman 

 advised that in order for this work to be carried out the Board would need to use a strip of land 

 occupied by local farmers, Mr D Newman and himself.  

  

  Mr R Lee suggested that the Board write to the occupiers affected as they will want  to 

be advised of the amount of compensation payable by the Board.   The Chairman confirmed 

that this would most likely amount to the value of the land and would be a one off payment. 

  

  The Chairman advised that he would be meeting with the EA in the near future to 

 discuss the matter and Mr Angood enquired whether the Board should request a 

 contribution from the EA towards the cost of completing the works.  

  

  The Chairman enquired whether Members wished for him to discuss the matter with Mr 

 Newman, on the Board's behalf. 

 

RESOLVED 

i) That the Chairman be authorised to discuss the proposals with Mr D Newman. 

 

 ii)  That the Clerk advise the Chairman of the value of an acre of farmland to enable 

 estimates for compensation to be established. 
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 iii)  That the Chairman arrange a meeting with the EA, which Mr C Convine, Middle Level 

 Commissioners' Consulting Engineer be requested to attend, and the EA be asked to 

 contribute towards the cost of the necessary works. 

  

 iv) That the Chairman update the Board at the next meeting. 

 

(NB  - The Chairman declared an interest when this item was discussed. 

 

 b)  Public Sector Co-operation Agreement (PSCA's) 

 

  Further to minute B.2046(b), the Chairman reported the Board had entered into a PSCA 

 with the EA to work on the Cranbrook Drain.   Currently, the Board carries out flail mowing 

 and cleansing of the drain on an annual basis, for which the EA is charged by the Board.    

 This allows the Board to complete the work efficiently and in a timely manner, which helps 

 both parties and the Chairman enquired whether the Board were happy for this to continue.  

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the Board continue with the PSCA with the EA. 

 

 

  B.2084 Water Transfer Licences 

 

 Further to minute B.2047, Miss Ablett reported that discussions between ADA and the EA 

continue and the Ely Group have been piloting delivery of efficient licencing.   There remains 13 

months until the end of the application deadline, but unless there is a change in approach, licences 

for transfer of water from main river to IDB Districts will be required (where needed) at a cost of 

£1,500 per river length affected. 

 

 

  B.2085 Ouse Washes Section 10 Reservoir Middle Level and South Level Barrier Bank 

  works 

 

 Further to minute B.2048, Miss Ablett referred to the Newsletters from the Environment 

Agency dated August, October and December 2018. 

 

 

  B.2086 Updating IDB Byelaws 

 

 Further to minute B.2032(e), Miss Ablett reported that as this matter affects all Boards, and to 

ensure efficiency and to minimise costs, work on revising the Byelaws has been held until all 

Boards administered by the Middle Level Commissioners have determined their wishes.   Now that 

this objective has been achieved work is commencing and a bulk submission of revised Byelaws 

will be submitted for consideration by Defra accordingly, probably in the New Year. 

 

 Miss Ablett advised that the amended Byelaws would be displayed on the website shortly and 

confirmed that they had not yet been submitted to Defra. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 i) That the Chairman and Vice Chairman be sent a copy of the amended Byelaws for 

 their review and approval, prior to submission to Defra. 
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 ii)  That the Chairman and Vice Chairman be authorised to take any necessary action. 

 

 

  B.2087 Policy Statement 

 

 Further to minute B.2062(c), the Board reviewed and approved their Policy Statement which 

had been updated following the publication of the National Audit Office (NAO) report on IDBs in 

March 2017. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the revised Policy Statement be adopted. 

 

 

  B.2088 Requirements for a Biosecurity Policy 

 

 Further to minute B.2064, the Board considered their Biosecurity Policy. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the Biosecurity Policy be adopted. 

 

 

  B.2089 Anglia Farmers 

 

 Further to minute B.2039, Miss Ablett confirmed that the running of the remainder of the 

Anglia Farmers electricity contract has been monitored and she was pleased to report that the 

service provided has improved. 

 

 She added that in view of the significant increase in prices observed a utility specialist was 

approached and like for like prices at the time of tender, for a sample of meters, were requested in 

order that a comparison could be made with the prices obtained by Anglia Farmers.   Although 

some savings may have been made, overall the prices obtained from Anglia Farmers were found to 

be generally competitive.   

 

  Miss Ablett advised that a verbal report was presented to the Middle Level Commissioners at 

their recent Board meeting and, based on the results of the pricing comparison exercise and in view 

of the service provided by Anglia Farmers having improved, the Middle Level Commissioners 

resolved to remain with Anglia Farmers for a further contract period post 30th September 2019. 

 

 The Clerk had recommended that the Board also remain with Anglia Farmers.   However, 

should the Board choose to give notice to Anglia Farmers in late January/early February 2019 to 

end the current contract, they would then be responsible for negotiating their own separate 

electricity contract thereafter. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the Board remain with Anglia Farmers for a further contract period post 30th September 

2019. 
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  B.2090 Clerk's Report 

 

 Miss Ablett advised:- 

 

 i) Middle Level Commissioners and Administered Boards Chairs Meeting 

 

  That a second Chair's meeting was held  on the 17th October 2018 and that discussions 

 centred around meeting Health and Safety legislative requirements and the possible options 

 for increased efficiency in delivery of  IDB/DDC services.   Outline detailed proposals on the 

 latter are to be brought before the next  Chair's meeting for consideration. 

 

  The Chairman reported that efficiencies and the potential for amalgamations were 

 discussed at the meeting and that Chairmen recognised, although some with reluctance, that if 

 membership reduces, amalgamations may be necessary in the future. 

 

  The Chairman sought Members' views on the matter and, after some discussion, it was 

 agreed that, although not seeking to amalgamate with a neighbouring IDB at this time, the 

 Board was not opposed to the idea, should it be necessary.  

 

 ii)  Applications for byelaw consent 

 

  That the following applications for consent to undertake works in and around 

 watercourses have been approved and granted since the last general meeting of the Board:- 

 

      Name of Applicant                       Description of Works                       Date consent granted 

 

 Mick George Limited  Highways improvement scheme  2nd August 2018 

     to uprate Block Fen Drove, Mepal 

 

 R A Latta Farms Limited Installation of 17 no field underdrain          8th November 2018 

     outfalls in the district drain between 

     Points 49 and 50 ï Sutton West Fen 

     area near Sutton 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the action taken in granting consent be approved. 

 

(NB) ï The Chairman declared an interest in the consent granted for R A Latta Farms Limited. 

 

 ii i) Association of Drainage Authorities 

 

a) Annual Conference 

 

         That the 81st Annual Conference of the Association had been held at the ICE building in 

Westminster on Wednesday 14th November 2018 and had been well attended with the main 

speakers being Sue Hayman MP, Shadow Secretary for Environment Food and Rural Affairs, 

Robert Hössen crisis management expert from the Netherlands, John Curtin, Executive 

Director of Flood and Coastal Risk Management at the Environment Agency and David 

Cooper Deputy, Director for Flood and Coastal Erosion Management at Defra.  

 



F:\Admin\BrendaM\Word\sutton+mepal\mins\10\1\19 
 

 

  Sue Hayman Affairs spoke about her first-hand experience of flooding in Cumbria, the 

  impact  of flooding on  mental health, building on flood plains and river management 

  without environmental change and funding. 

 

  Robert Hössen gave a presentation on how incident management is organised  and dealt 

  with in the Netherlands. 

 

  John Curtin gave a presentation on the effects of climate change and  referred to the  

  governmentôs discussions regarding the likelihood, impact and severity of climate  

  change. 

 

  David Cooper referred to the 25 year environment plan and to various  Government  

  publications made in 2018, which can be viewed online. 

 

         That the Officers had been re-elected, subscriptions would be increasing by 2% for the 

following year and the Conference marked the launch of the Good Governance Guide for 

Internal Drainage Board Members.  

 

          That the Conference also marked the first presentation of the Chairmanôs award which 

were presented to Ian Russell from the Environment Agency for his work on Public Sector 

Co-operation Agreements and to Cliff Carson, former Environmental Officer of the Middle 

Level Commissioners and the Boards, for his work which was instrumental in changing views 

concerning conservation. 

 

b) Annual Conference of the River Great Ouse Branch 

 

  That the Annual Conference of the River Great Ouse branch of the Association will be 

held on Tuesday the 12th March 2019. 

 

 c) Subscriptions 

 

 That it was proposed by ADA to increase subscriptions by approximately 2% in 2019, 

viz:- from £686 to £700. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the increased ADA subscription be paid for 2019 

 

 d) Floodex 2019 

 

  That Floodex 2019 will be held at The Peterborough Arena on the 27th and 28th February 

2019. 

 

 e) Good Governance Guide for Internal Drainage Board Members 

 

  That ADA had produced a Good Governance Guide for Board Members; a copy of 

 which had been issued to each Member. 

 

 iv) Environment Agency Precept   

 

  That the RFCC have set the increase for precept payment for 2019/2020 at 5%. 
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  Miss Ablett reported that this increase equated to £5,255 and that last year's  increase 

 of 1.5% equated to £1,553. 

 

  The Chairman enquired where the precept monies were to be spent which Miss 

 Ablett advised was not known at this time. 

 

  Members discussed the 5% increase which, although above the current inflation rate, 

 they agreed to accept if monies were to be spent locally.   The Chairman reported that in their 

 last correspondence with the Board relating to Cranbrook Drain, the EA had stated that 

 they could look to undertake some minor works utilising some of the precept raised by the 

 Board.    He advised that at the meeting he was to arrange with the EA he would request 

 that some of the precept be used as a contribution towards the costs of the proposed work on 

 the Cranbrook Drain and would report back to the Board at the next meeting.    

 

 v) External Bodies Conservation Initiatives 

 

  That there are two projects which may have an impact on the Board:- 

 

  i) The New Life on the Old West project being led by Cambs ACRE which aims to 

  improve  public  understanding of the unique nature of biodiversity in the Fens and to 

  deliver improvements on community green spaces and the ditch network.   At the time 

  of  report  the project has received a £100k grant to develop the project to the point at 

  which a further £3/4 million grant bid will be made to support delivery. 

 

  ii)  The Cambridgeshire Fens Biosphere, Heritage Lottery have provided £10,000 of 

  funding to research what would be necessary to bring Biosphere Reserve status to the 

  Fens.   This project is being led by the Wildlife Trust with support from Cambs ACRE.   

  If successful,  this would lead to a new  UNESCO designation.   This would be a non-

  statutory designation which records the unique nature of the area. 

 

 vi) Catchment Strategy 

 

  That the EA, LLFA, IDBs and other partners are co-operating in a piece of work which 

 is looking at the pressures on the catchment from a development and climate change 

 perspective.   The aim will be to develop proposals which will guide and inform discussion 

 makers. 

 

 vii)  Water Resources East Group Meeting 

 

  That the Middle Level Commissioners are setting up a Committee to discuss how they 

 can work more closely with Anglian Water and other partners to ensure that the management 

 of water and the quantity taken from the River Nene can be maximized in stressed years. 

   

 

  B.2091 Consulting Engineersô Report, including planning and consenting matters 

 

 The Board considered the Report of the Consulting Engineers, viz:- 



F:\Admin\BrendaM\Word\sutton+mepal\mins\10\1\19 
 

 

Sutton & Mepal I.D.B. 
  

Consulting Engineers Report ï December 2018 
 

Pumping Station  

In the last year the station experienced minor problems with pump 2 and the weed screen wiring, 

both incidents were entirely commensurate with the age of the plant and of a minor nature and did 

not affect the performance of either station in any way.  

 

Main Pumps 

From the most recent readings the condition of pump 1 (the newest pump) would appear to be 

ñGood.ò Pump 2 whilst showing weakness in the windings remains satisfactory and within the 

manufacturerôs guidelines for winding insulation resistance. Pump 3 however has fared much 

worse and its winding insulation resistance has dropped dramatically and is now 1/60th of the 

minimum recommended by the manufacturer; at some point the windings will fail rendering the 

pump inoperable, (this is understood and agreed previously by the Board) at which point the spare 

pump will be installed. Pump 4 is in a ñGoodò condition with the actuated valve working trouble 

free. The cleaner, since its overhaul in summer 2014, has now completed 850 hrs running time, 

more than it had completed between 1990 and 2014. 

 
Pumping hours  
 
Total Hours Run Dec 17-Dec 18 Dec 16-Dec 17 Dec 15-Dec 16 Dec 14ïDec 15 Dec 13ïDec 14 

No 1 940 572 652 872 1346 

No 2 870 526 764 671 1477 

No 3 1009 602 720 875 1384 

No 4 1 41 830 0 171 

 

Agitation Dredging Group  

The trial, which has been delayed for several years now has again been deferred.  However, the 

elusive MMO (Marine Management Organisation) licence has been obtained and works should 

commence next year. 

 

Cranbrook Drain  

The Environment Agency (EA) has confirmed any works to improve the stability of the Cranbrook 

Drain embankment will be unlikely to receive grant aid.   

 

The current procedure to reduce the water level in the Counter Drain/Cranbrook Drain has 

however reduced the need to undertake pumping at Mepal Pump Station. 
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Planning Applications  

In addition to matters concerning previous applications, the following 8 new development related 

matters have been received and, where appropriate, dealt with since the last meeting: 

MLC 
 Ref. 

 Council 
 Ref. 

 
Applicant 

Type of 
Development 

 
Location 

294 F/YR18/0267/O Mr B Bailey 
Residence 
(Extension) London Road, Chatteris 

295 F/YR18/0425/F Mr B Bailey 
Residence 
(Extension) London Road, Chatteris 

296 Byelaw consent Mick George Ltd Mineral Extraction Holme Fen Drove, Colne 

297 E/3001/18/CM  Mick George Ltd Mineral Extraction  Holme Fen Drove, Colne 

298 
E/3004/18/CM & 
18/03004/CCA P J Lee & Sons 

Irrigation 
reservoir/Mineral 
Extraction  Short North Fen Drove, Sutton 

299 F/YR18/0895/F Mrs J Moye 
Residence 
(Extension) London Road Chatteris  

300 18/03001/CCA  Mick George Ltd Mineral Extraction  The Gault, Sutton 

301 18/01374/AGN P J Lee & Sons Agricultural  Short North Fen Drove, Sutton 

Planning applications ending óCCAô relate to County Council applications 
Planning applications ending óCMô relate to Full Application (Minerals) 

Planning applications ending óAGNô relate to Prior Notification - agricultural 

 

From the information provided it is understood that all the developments propose to discharge 

surface water disposal to soakaways, or similar infiltration systems.  The applicants have been 

notified of the Board's requirements.  

 

Mrs J Moye chose to use the infiltration device self-certification process for surface water disposal 

from her single-storey extension at London Road, Chatteris (MLC Ref No 299) and, in doing so, 

agreed that if the device was to fail in the future, she would be liable for discharge consent.   

 

No further correspondence has been received from the applicants or the applicantsô agents 

concerning the site below and no further action has been taken in respect of the Boardôs interests.  

 

Erection of an Anaerobic Digester (AD) plant with maize clamps involving the construction of 

a new access, and the formation of a surface water reservoir land east of Greys Farm, 

Iretons Way, Chatteris ï Pretoria Energy Ltd (MLC Ref Nos 227, 231 & 240) & Installation of 

a Biomethane Injection pipeline (to inject into the National Grid) at Gas pipeline for anaerobic 

digester plant at Iretons Way, Chatteris - Little Green Consulting Ltd (MLC Ref No 245) & 

Pretoria Energy Ltd (MLC Ref No 246)   

 

In view of the absence of recent correspondence and any subsequent instruction from the 

Board it will be presumed, unless otherwise recorded, that the Board is content with any 

development that has occurred and that no further action is required at this time. 

 

Extraction of sand and gravel with restoration to agricultural use both at low level and 

existing level using waste silt and imported inert waste at land off Block Fen Drove, 
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Mepal ï Redland Aggregates Ltd (MLC Ref No 350/8), Aggregate Industries UK Ltd + 

Larfarge Aggregates Ltd trading as Larfarge Tarmac (MLC Ref Nos 50, 87, 88, 192 & 

196) & Tarmac Trading Ltd  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Extract from Lafarge Aggregates Drawing Number BR32/ROMP/04 illustrating the approved restoration plan 

 

Further to the previous meeting report discussions, concerning the amendments of the 

restoration from low level agricultural use to meet the requirements of the County 

Councilôs Block Fen/Langwood Fen Masterplan, have begun with both the County 

Council and the EA.  The discussions are currently at the pre-application stage. The 

Commissioners have offered Tarmac Trading Ltd a similar arrangement to that 

proposed by the EA ie to use the opportunity to ask the applicant about its proposals, 

raise general concerns and gather more information so that a more structured, 

chargeable response can be supplied.  The applicant has been advised that unless the 

Board advises otherwise any further, more detailed, discussions will need to be the 

subject of such a consultation procedure. 

 

Outdoor 
Centre 

Block Fen Drove 
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Therefore, in order to guide further discussion it would be beneficial to receive 

the Boardôs opinion and further instruction in order to resolve this potential 

issue. 

 

Soils and Mineral processing; plant washing and stock pile area etc at Block Fen 

Drove, Mepal ï Mick George (Haulage) Ltd (MLC Ref No 156) + Mick George Ltd (MLC 

Ref Nos 207, 211, 213, 286 & 289)   

 

A byelaw application was received from Mick George during May for the second phase 

of the highway improvement to upgrade Block Fen Drove (MLC Ref No 289), the first 

phase having been completed previously. 

 

The byelaw application comes as a result of on-going discussions between the County 

Planning and Highways teams, which did not include the Board. Had the Board been 

involved at an early stage initial concerns could have been alleviated and the 

application dealt with more promptly. 

 

The Drove has been in existence for many years, pre-dating the mineral works in the 

immediate area. It is presumed that this once ñsoftò drove has over many years been 

surfaced to meet the demands imposed upon it. Therefore, the principle of the Drove 

pre-dates the Boardôs byelaws. 

 

Currently the Drove is not considered to be in a suitable condition to accommodate the 

proposed traffic generated by the development, limited to 2550 HGV movements per 

week, and the County Planning team has had a long-term aspiration to resolve this 

issue.  

 

The whole scheme includes works to approximately 0.820km of highway but only 

approximately 0.400km is beside a Boardôs Drain, just upstream of Point 18 to where 

the channel turns through 90 degrees to the north west away from the Drove, together 

with some re-grading of the associated existing private open watercourse. 

 

Consent is being sought for the following:  

 

(a) Within the Boardôs maintenance access strip: 

 

(i) Improvement works to the highway between ch. 0.000km to approximately ch. 

0.420km. primarily consisting of new highway construction laid on the 
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pulverised and re-shaped existing road re-used as the new sub-grade but also 

full depth construction at the passing bays. 

 

(ii) The infilling of existing drainage ñgripsò. 

 

(iii)  The formation of a 64m long passing bay (Passing Bay 1) between ch. 

0.298km to ch. 0.362km. 

 

(iv)  The erection of street furniture including various road signs and verge  

reflectors. 

 

(v)    The construction of two field side access points at approximately ch. 

0.229km and ch. 0.410km. 

 

(b) The installation of three access culverts under side accesses that join the Drove 

together with some re-grading of the associated existing private open watercourse. The 

details concerning these are as follows: 

 

¶ Approximately 6.0m long between ch. 0.206km to ch. 0.212km,  

¶ Approximately 12.0m long between ch. 0.407km to 0.419km,  

¶ Approximately 28.0m long between ch. 0.597km to 0.625km 

 

Before making a recommendation to the Clerk to the Board consultations were held 

with the Highway Authority; the Chairman and District Officer together with the Boardôs 

Conservation Officer. 

 

Whilst the proposal will see the erection of signs and other street furniture together with 

some limited kerbing the actual width of the road is, with the exception of the passing 

bay, reduced and thus moved away from the brink of the channel; the extent of the 

potential damage to the channel profile due to traffic movements close to the channel 

brink is significantly reduced; and the sub-grade is being strengthened, therefore, any 

loads imposed on the channel profile will be reduced. 

 

A recommendation subject to the imposition of conditions was made in July. The 

response suggested that in the circumstances the Board may wish to: 

 

Á Cleanse and/or improve its drain before the upgrading of the highway 

commences on site. 
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Á Enter into an agreement with the applicant concerning the future 

maintenance and associated increased costs associated with such works. 

Location plan showing the extent of the works affecting the BoardΩs Drain, edged in red, 
and the location of the access culverts 

 

Several pre-commencement conditions were suggested including the provision of the 

following before work commences on site: 

 

(i) A works programme/Project schedule 

 

(ii) Details of the temporary Works 

 

(iii) Method statement for the Works 

 

(iv) Risk Assessment for the Works 

 

(v) Traffic management plan (during the course of the Works) 
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(vi) Security/Inspection arrangements (during the course of the Works) 

 

(vii) Maintenance responsibilities and associated plan/schedules. 

 

(viii) A copy of the Agreement under Section 278 of the Highways Act 

1989 (or other relevant statutory provision) confirming that the 

highway structures will be maintained by the highway authority. 

 
and a requirement that the Works shall not be commenced until the Chairman or 

District Officer has approved, on behalf of the Board, the position of highway warning 

and other traffic signs, reflector marker posts and other street ñfurnitureò. 

 

An application for discharge consent was submitted but no contribution fee has been 

received.  Therefore, in accordance with the Commissioners consenting policy this 

has not been processed. The application may have been made in error and it is left to 

the Boards discretion whether it wishes to pursue the matter further. 

 
Therefore, in order to resolve this matter and guide further discussions it would 

be beneficial to receive the Boardôs opinion, further instruction and approval to 

initially write to the persons concerned in order to resolve this potential issue. 

 

At the time of report no correspondence or consent application have been received 

concerning the temporary access haul road (MLC Ref No 289) that was previously 

proposed to cross the Boardôs system between Points 14-15.  

 

Mixed Use Development on land south east of London Road, Chatteris - Hallam Land 

Management Ltd (MLC Ref Nos 160,184 & 190) 

 

Discussions between the District Council and the applicantôs agent, Bidwells LLP, and 

respective legal teams continue but, according to Fenland District Councilôs (FDC) 

Public Access web page, a decision on this site still remains pending.  

 

The Board has yet to be formally contacted. 

 

Formation of an irrigation reservoir involving extraction processing, the export of sand 

and gravel and other works at Short North Fen Drove/Blabys Drove, Sutton - P J Lee & 

Sons (MLC Ref Nos 177, 182, 298 & 301) 

 

Further to the Boardôs December 2010 report the extraction of minerals from this site 

and the formation of irrigation reservoirs has continued and is nearing completion. 
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A planning application for a ñmodest extensionò, with an approximate surface area of 

12.6ha (MLC Ref No 298) was submitted to the MPA as a further extension to the 

existing irrigation reservoirs.  

 

A covering letter from Mick George that forms part of the submission documents 

advises that: 

 

άLƴ ƻǊŘŜǊ ǘƻ construct this sealed water body, the underlying sand and gravel will be 
extracted and processed on-site utilising the existing infrastructure. Such operations will 
be undertaken to acceptable environmental standards to ensure there is no material 
harm to ǘƘŜ ƭƻŎŀƭ ŀƳŜƴƛǘȅ ƻǊ ƭƻŎŀƭ ƴŀǘǳǊŜ ŎƻƴǎŜǊǾŀǘƛƻƴ ƛƴǘŜǊŜǎǘǎΦέ 
 

Hydrogeologica Consulting Ltdôs Hydraulic Impact Assessment dated December 2018 

advises that: 

 

ά9ȄŎŀǾŀǘƛƻƴ ŀƴŘ ǊŜƳƻǾŀƭ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƳƛƴŜǊŀƭ ŘŜǇƻǎƛǘǎ ŘǳǊƛƴƎ ǘƘƛǎ ŜŀǊƭȅ ǎǘŀƎŜ ǿƛƭƭ ŎǊŜŀǘŜ ŀ ǾƻƛŘ 
into which any groundwater intersected within the aquifer will flow ς the sump will be 
utilised in collecting and diverting this groundwater. The groundwater will be pumped to 
the existing lined reservoir void or to maintain water levels in the recharge trench. 
 
The resultant inflow will cause the groundwater flow direction to be influenced and 
form a radially shaped cone of depression around the sump which is likely to be limited 
(<10m) and shallow (between 3m-4m) due to the low permeability of the mineral 
depoǎƛǘǎ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜƛǊ ǊŜǎǘǊƛŎǘŜŘ ǘƘƛŎƪƴŜǎǎ ǊŜǎǇŜŎǘƛǾŜƭȅΦέ 

 
adding that: 
 
άwŜŀŎǘƛƻƴ time of the water levels within the drain by the passive dewatering is likely to 
be very slow given the low permeability of the aquifer and timely construction of the 
western side ǎŜŀƭΦέ 

 
 

However, it also advises that: 

 
άLƴƛǘƛŀƭ ǎǘŀƎŜΣ ŘǳǊƛƴƎ ǿƘƛŎƘ ǘƘŜ ǿŜǎǘŜǊƴ Ŧƭŀƴƪ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǊŜǎŜǊǾƻƛǊ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ŜȄŎŀvated and a clay  
side seal constructed within the exposed sand and gravel layer (120m +) ς this is likely to  
ōŜ ŎƻƳǇƭŜǘŜŘ ǿƛǘƘƛƴ мΦр ƳƻƴǘƘǎ ƻŦ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘ ŎƻƳƳŜƴŎŜƳŜƴǘΦέ 
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9ȄǘǊŀŎǘ ŦǊƻƳ aƛŎƪ DŜƻǊƎŜΩǎ 5ǊŀǿƛƴƎ bƻ aопκмуκлп wŜǾ ς illustrating the extents of the final reservoir 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

9ȄǘǊŀŎǘ ŦǊƻƳ aƛŎƪ DŜƻǊƎŜΩǎ 5ǊŀǿƛƴƎ bƻ aопκмуκло wŜǾ . ƛƭƭǳǎǘǊŀǘƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ƳŜǘƘƻŘ ƻŦ ǿƻǊƪƛƴƎ 

 
 
 
 
 

Crooked Drain 
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Extract from Mick GeorgeΩs Drawing Number M34/ 18/ 06 Rev - illustrating the sections through the reservoir 
 and Crooked Drain 

 
 

The recharge trench, approximately 120m long, as shown on Mick Georgeôs Drawing 

No M34/18/03 Rev B and cross sections in Drawing No M34/18/06 Rev -, will be 

constructed at the onset of operations to convey any water encountered within the 

initial phase of the works into the existing southern reservoirs and to ensure that an 

amount will naturally dissipate to offset any potential net losses in the Crooked Drain.  

 

In terms of flora and fauna the report identifies that there will be a neutral impact, 

however, given that the recharge trench will be hydraulically linked caution may be 

required to ensure that the recharge does not detrimentally affect the stability of 

Crooked Drain and other open watercourses in the area. 

 

It is proposed that ña gauging board will be installed within the drain to monitor level 

fluctuations within Crooked Drain during the construction period, following discussion 

with the IDB.ò Such an installation will require the Boardôs consent.    
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Extract from P J Lee & Sons Drawing Number 002-2018 illustrating the extraction area 

 

A subsequent prior notification for agricultural development (MLC Ref No 301) was 

submitted to the District Council for the extraction of granular material under Schedule 

2, Part 6, Class A of the Town & Country Planning Act, from a site 142m by 66m to 

improve the stability of farm tracks. 

 

No details concerning the disposal of groundwater were detailed within the application 

submission. 

 

Extraction and processing of sand and gravel and construction of access onto Chatteris 

Road (B1050), and associated works in connection with the construction of agricultural 

reservoirs on land at Bridge Farm, Holme Fen Drove, Colne - R Latta (Farms) Ltd 

(MLC Ref Nos 179, 188, 199, 226, 228, 232 & 258) + Mick George Ltd (MLC Ref Nos 

296, 297 & 300)  

 

Further to the last meeting a planning application for the extraction of ancillary clay for 

the Ouse Washes flood embankment protection operations including the establishment 

of a temporary internal access road, to deepen the final construction of the northern 

irrigation reservoir (MLC Ref Nos 297 & 300) was submitted to the MPA in June.  

Planning permission until July 2021 was granted subject to the imposition of conditions 

in October. 
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Extract from Mick GeorgeΩs Drawing Number BF/18/03 Rev - illustrating the extraction area 
NB. It Is assumed that the bed level of the reservoir is-89.5m AOD and not +89.50m AOD 


